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On September 15th~ 1986 ~ survey was begun in the Central
Business District of St. Joseph, Missouri, The survey wos
~omp1@t@d in December or 1986. A minumum of 130 forms were
contracted for, though as a result of the survey there were 159
forms generated, The limits of the contracted for survey area
~e~e expanded as well to a more logical point than the arbitrary
southern bOundary of Messanie street ending in a more ragged
edge, but more coroprehensive in coverage some three to four
blocks [and more at some areas] to the south of Messanie street.

SURvEY METHODOLOGY

All buildings deemed bY on-site evaluation to be fifty years old
or older were photographed and noted on the site map. POSitive
id~ntification of the site was made With the aid of the field map
and a street address and legal descriPtion of the property made.
With this unique site information at hand it was possible to
examine the buildlng permit record on each discreet porcel. These
recordS extend bacK to 1887. The records give the name of t~e

pe~son taking out the permit [generally but not always the owner]
t~e date of the permit~ the type of permit [e,g. residence,
Place Gf business, repair, gorage r etc.) and the dollar amount of
~onstruct10n. All but four of the 159 properties date to PQst
1887, and thus a POSitive date was available in most cases r

though occasionally the permits were miSSing. The building
records yielded the name or the person taking out the the permit
fo~ repai~ or construction. In the case of perhaps one half of
the surveyed buildings the owner of record built the building but
~hen rented or leased the building to a second party. To arrive
8t a meaningful early history of the building the Citj
Directories were con~ult.d for relevant years to determine the
type of business conducted in the building in question. Sanborn
Insurance mQ~ were consulted to confirm the configuration of the
existant building. Where it was necessory other record groups
~ere consulted to cr90te a basiC historical context.

On each inventory a relevant architecturol description was mOde
of the exiSting condition of the building With an analysis of
Significant alt&rations and additions. A 5X7 Photograph
(OCCaSionally two photographs) was attached under the written
descriPtion as a seperate page to the inventory Sheet.

GENERAL SURVEY RESULTS

A~ ~tQted there were 159 forms generated from the survey
octivity. All buildings fifty or more years Old were researChed.
Almost all or the buildings surveyed were commercial bUildings-
either retail, wholesale or manufacturing. Exceptions are public
bUildin~s such as the BuChanan County Courthouse. publiC
morketplace, Police station [2], Y~CA, Post Office, Librory,
Chu~ches, and Central Fire Station. Ther& are several large
apa~tm.nt bUildings, and a v.ry few residential single family
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dwellings in the survey area.

Almost all or thQ buildings surveyed are brick or masonry
construct~d. All but a few are multiple storied With flat roofs
behind pa~apets. Over fiFty percent are party walled, and With few
e~ceptions all 0' the buildings are built to the sidewol~.

The f(:>llowing is a breakdown of the results by building dote

(.ONSTRUeT 1ON
DATE

'1.920+

1900-1919

18.80-1899

b.:fore 1880

NUt'!f~ER
CONSTRUCTED

34

78

42

4

PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL

21 ~,~

~h~ tabulated results of the survey are somewhat startling. Less
than one third or the buildings still standing in the Central
BUSiness District dote to before the turn of the century. In some
c~ties this would ,not be a surprizing reSUlt, however in
St.Jo:.6'ph, thf? c,c.:nowled~ed·"Golden Age'· of the city is c r r c o
1880-1900 WhiCh is the predominate date range for most of the
cities outstanding residential building stOCK, There ore three
Obvious explanation~ 0' the reSUlts, The First is a previously
5u~veied area in the west central portion of the downtown, and
~Qt therefore included in the above tabulation. Th~ second, and
more compeling reason is the rampant destruction of whole bloc~s

in the name or ·urban renewal- in the previous decode. Many of
the older s~ctions 0' the business dis~rict were the first to go.
The third reason i~ that there was a major rebuilding of the
central retail district 0' the business section 0' town at the
turn of the century extending into the early 1920s.
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CHA~AClfRl!ATION OF HISTORIC BUILDING TYPES IN THE SURVEY AREA

COMMERCIAL ITALIANATE

There Q~e no su~viving Greek Revival commercial buildings within
the surveyed area.* There 1S only one surviving Commercial
:talianate f~om the era of the Civil War 'w1thin the survey area,
and i~ is one of the most important buildings in the Central
gus1ness District. The Missouri Valley Trust Company building
~Qtes to 1859,[see ~131J a two story brick corner building,
e~tensively remodeled in the late nineteeenth century. The
building ond the adjacent contiguous bUildings are listed in the
N~tional Registe~ of HistoriC places. A hiatus exists from the
lost mentioned building thrOugh the 18605 and into the 18705 With
srly one representative example of contemporary arChitecture-
though it is a dramatic one--the BuChanon County Courthouse built
~~ 1876 and listed in the National Register of Historic Places
[seE M60J. There are, hOWEver, 0 number of CommerCial Italianate
buildings dating from the early 1880s. Historic photographs
Indicate that the popular Italiante style defined the
;t~eetsca?es of much of St. JosePh, bUilt in the booming years of
the 1870s Dnd 1880s, PerhOPS the most notable are the grouPing
~nown as Warehouse Row [listed in the National Register of
Hlstor1c Places as G dis~rictJ, four buildings of multiple story
PQrty wall briC~ construction (see ~145J. There are several
~rchitectural features which unify the Commercial Italianate
style~ t~e dominant feature of which is the cornice. Many of the
~orniCe! whiCh survive in St. Joseph are constructed of shee~

~etQl pressed and cut into a variety of forms and shapes~ bU~

general composed of a flat prOjected eave with cornice brackets
and decorative frieze--all projected over the wall plane of the
facade (see ~145J. In one surviving case the elaborate metal
:ornice is joined to a polygonal projected metal oriel window at
the second story [see ~a7J. unfortunately, many surviving
buildings have lost their cornices due to the laCk of timely
maintoinance over the years [see ~101J. Other materials were less
commonly used to create the cornice. There are several examples
of brick corbeled cornices from the period [see ~130J, ond at
leQst one wood cornice (see ~86J,

Window lintel treatment is 0 definitive characteristic of the
CommerC1al Italianate style in St. JosePh. Generally, though not
~l~~y~. w1ndow lin~~l. ~ra formad Ot on orch of vorying shape
ranging from segmental to half round, sometimes With two or more
arch types used at different storys on the some facade. The
lintels a~e most orten projected With labels and keystones often
inCised With various decorative devices. Sometimes they are
entirelY formed on a cementitious material (see ~101J or in
combination With brick [see ~145]. The 1876 Courthouse has flat
pedimented lintels Qt the rirst story (see ~6aJ,

~T~ere is one Greek Revival commercial building, a former hotel,
Jt Franci; and Main streets. However, nothing remains of the
original structure except for a few stone lintels over masonry
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'illed openings. The building has been so e~tensively olt~red as
to not warrant incluSion in th~ survey.

COMMERCIAL QUEEN ANNE

At th@ very ~nd 0' the 1880s and gaining momentum in the 1890s
the 5treetscape construction too~ on a new Character as the new
~rchitectural style--Commercial Queen Anne--began to appear. Less
reliant on the projected cornice the Queen Anne made freer use of
tne entire facade for decorative design statement. In three
prominen~ coses there is no cornice at all [see ij95, 91,92]. On
t~~ fiVQ ~tory brick German-American Bank BUilding (constructed
~~ 1889J a dominant feature is a fifth story deeply recessed arch
loggia over repeated arCh bays (~95J. There is Q ; Lch use of
anthropomorphic sondstone corvings--o new feature of the Queen
Anne era. There is a more eclectic repertoire of sources for
~rchitectural insPirotion os seen in the \Qld Police State',
~u~lt in 1887 and executed in a Medieval (though non-castellated]
cGstle revival motif (~66].

HydrauliC pressed brick With its more uniform face and darker
red color wi~h colored mortar joints dramitically changed the
facade appearance of the style. The Carbry BUilding~ erected in
1891 [see ~92J is one of the better surviving examples. A more
imp~ess1ve example [thOUgh modern gray pa1nt obscures the facade]
is the Michau-Birk Dry Goods Building constructed in 1894 (see
~99] which also eXhibits another new material freely used in the
lQte nineteenth century--terra cotta. The plastic nature of the
~aterial~ and its fine 9rain~ allowed a rich variety of
treatments From easily repeated moulded patterns [see ~91] to
highly 1ndiv1dualized anthropomorphiC figures. Sheet metal
continued to be popular, especially as a lightweight material to
create overhanging oriel projections SUCh as that found on the

~

MICV~U Building constructed in 1888 [see ij104J. The 1904, three
story brick building at the corner of FranCiS and 8th streets has
~ metal three story oriel tower at the building corner, the last
;urvlving of what was once a common feature in the Central
BuSiness DiStrict--the building is one of the last documented
~ueen Anne era buildings in the survey area and is also unusual
in th~ survival of the first story storefront bays and corner
p11l~red entry.

NEO-CLASSICAL

By far the mast common category or architectural style, well over
fifty percent of the buildings in th. survey area may be lumped
into the Neo-Classical typology. Most date to the turn of the
century periOd. The earliest in the survey area is also one of
t~e more significant exomples--the Telephone Exchange BUilding
constructed in 1895 (see M93J. The building eXhibits many of the
tYPical features of the style: The pedestaled parapet above the
cla~sically derived cornice, The near ubiquitous pillored or
Plliastered facade and frequent use af rusticated masonry. jhe
1899 Tootle-Lemon Bank Building [see ~10SJ is a good example With
it~ Pillared entry and riChly ornamental pediment projQctQd from
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the facade. BUilding materials vary from stone--Tootle-Lemom
Bank, 1905 Free public Library [~4J, and the 1902 National Bank
Of S~.Jo~eph CM135J--to 0 li9h~ buff color@d bric~ masonry--~he

189~ TelePhone Exchange BUilding and the 1914 YWCA building
C~38J. There is one example of red brick ~all construction--the
1~14 two story commerCial bUilding at the corner of Francis and
N.8th streets Csee ~30).

W1th the passage of time the style often becomes more restrained
in arChitectural ornament, especially visible on the Townsend
Jeb~rrhein Clothing Co. Building (~96J, ere~ted in 1917, with
minimal cornice and parapet and almost minimol detail in the
te;;Q cotta C1Qdding.

Decorative elements are often round in terra cotta~ though With
less flamboyance ~hon that found in the previous era though the
Corby Forsee Building of 1910 belies the norm With its richly
ornamental street level ond top two floors and cornice [~128].

The recently rehabbed building is listed on the National Register
Of Historic places. Ornament is of cource limited to classical
motifs. Cornices are generally terra cotta though there is at
least one example of 0 deePly projected metal cornice [~30J.

MEDITERANEAN REVIVAL STYLE

There a~e only three examples of thiS style in the survey area
thOUgh thFY ore highly viaible and thuS of some importance. All
Q~e characterized by pent roors at the roof parapet With either
green or red ceromic tiles. The most interesting is the Centrol
Fire Station, built in 1923 With a deeply proje~ted pent roof and
highly decorative eaves. The building is somewhat curiously mixed
in ~tYle With (acade decoration more in keeping With Neo
ClaSSical tenets [M63J. The building at 809-811 FranCis likewise
~as a deeply projected pent roof With patterned polychrom~ brick
rocade C~32J. The last is different in that it has White
stuccoed walls. The Leary Filling Station was bUilt in 1927
[~127).

MISCELANEOUS STYLES OF THE TWENTIETH CENTURY

The Missouri Theatre and attendant bUSiness block are in a class
there own in St. JosePh. The rich polychrome terra cotta and
brick Moorish/Assyrian Revival building, erected in 1926, is
list~d on the National Register or Historic Places.

There are only two Art O_co buildings in ~he survey area, both
publiC buildings. ThQ 1938 Post Office and Courthouse building is
a severe and restroined building typical of the period [~21J. On
t~e other hand the ~.P.A. built 1939 Central Police Station is a
~iChly orn~ment~d multi-story building.

Though
eXQmpl.s

not
Of

teChnically 'historic' there
the str.omlined MOd.rne style
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built in 1950. The Tr~il Theatre [~23J is sheathed in white and
pastel ;reen carrara glass wi~h a cursive neon sign and bright
metal marque with neon tubing. The Miller Chevrolet showroom
[~24J with its brick banding and cu~vilinear glass walled corners
and bri9h~ metal banded awning is a fine example of its type,

MANUFACTURING BUILDINGS

Few bUildings survive relating to the development of
m~nufacturing in St. JosePh--most have been torn down in recen~

oecades. T~e two whiCh survive are left isolated by large
sur~ounding vacont or underused tracts. The Mohaska Manufacturing
:: 'J. b lj i 1 din 9: ere c ted i n 1 8 9 1, i'; ,J mu 1 tip 1 e .; tor y b ric~: b u i 1 din 9

~ith minimal ornament whose primary appearance is defin~d by the
repeated patterning of the windOWS (~123J. The Power House of the
S:-.Jcl::eph Rail'Nay, Light, Heat', arId PotNer- Compony, erected in

1~17, 1$ a different type of building With its low profile~

double gabled main building and ~all metal chimney stocks [MiS3],

WAREHOUSE BUILDINGS

A di(reren~ class of buildings o.l~oge~her,

:or ~he express purpose of warehousing in
the bUildings erected

r: L.::. '- .
Characterized in several ways. FirSt~ they a~e generally of
mul~iPle s~ory brick construction--mos~ four or more s~orys,

S@cond~ they qre concentrated in a geagrap~ic band bordered by
RDbidoux s~ree~ on ~he nor-th, Messanie s~ree~ on the SOU~h, Maln
on the west, and Fourth street on the east, Finally, most are
well designed and ornamented in period style, The la~ter point is
mode in light or the overarching Significance of wholesale
Jo b bin9 ~ 0 f:h e his tor icecon 0 my 0 f St. ,J 0 5· e Ph, !N hie h, to h r- 0 ugh its
location at the hub of over eleven railroad lines was in a
posi~ion to capitalize on transhipment's to the develOPing West
and Northwest in the late nineteenth century. Within the survey
~reo there ore thrQe notable warehouse buildings. The 1917
RichQrd~on Dry GoodS Company building [n147J is listed on the
N~tionol Register of Historic Ploc~s. The 1901 Letts-Spencer
G~ocery Company building was, when construc~ed, a striking
building With repeated arChed bays and diapered brick Friezed
51Xth story. However, the maSSively prOjected metal cornice was
~emoved in recent years [~146J. The Tootle-Campbell Dry Goods
company building, erected in 1908, is more restrained than its
contemporaries, With a narrow cornice and sparse use of
arChitectural terra cotta. The recessed entrY,however, is Q riCh
exuberant display of the possibilities of arChitectural terra
J>J t t (~ (M 1 39 J •

RAILROAD RELATED BUILDINGS

In a City SUCh as St. JosePh whiCh owes her growth and vitali~y to
the existence of the railroad one would expect a number of
related b~ildings to survive whose specific purpose was directly
associa~ed with the railroad, unfortunately, many have been lost,
In the survey area are two buildings whose purpose was railroad
~elated. The first and most notable is the impresslve freight

..,
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~hiPpin9 kOU~Q or ~ke Rock I51and RQilroad C~125J, erect~d in
1907, The two story office has vaguely Neo-Classical
over~ones,while tne long ~nd lOw shipping bays which extend to
the ~ear Q~e strictly utilitarian, The second building is the
~eo-Classical styled office building of the union Pacific
Railroad~ built 1n 1906 [#20]. UnfortunatelY~ there have been
modern changes ~o the building, and a choice of soft
~r~hlte~t~ral stone has left the ornamental entry deteriorated.

CHURCHES

T~ere are five surviving Churches in the survey area. All are
imposing and well executed as befitted 'do~ntown' churches bUilt
rG~ affluent congregations. Only one dates to the nineteenth
century, however. Christ Episcopal Church C~43J, was built in
~877, in a brick Gothic ReVival style customary to the periOd.
The 1989 First Methodi~t-EPi~copal ChurCh C~26J and ~he ca, 1925
:~Qn E~angelical ChurCh [~28J are high quality~ but expected
2~arnples of twentieth century interpretation of the Gothic
Revlval style. The 1917 First Christian is a well designed and
T1chly ornamen~al Neo-Classical building. Of considerable more
interest is the First presbyterian ChurCh, erected in 1909, and
deslgned by the locally prominent architec~, Edmond J. ECkel. The
f~ee use of classical order and ornament on the rectangular
S0nctuory is belied by the highly eclec~ic spire positioned above
the main pedimented entry. The style is reminiscent
EngliSh Baroque style as designed by NiCholas Howksmoor,

RESIDENTIAL

of

There are very few residential st~ctures surViVing in the survey
area. ThOugh the entire area surveyed was once primarily
~eSidentiQl in the pre Civil war years, subsequent development
and the spread of the commercial zone swallowed UP the
residential poc~ets over the years. One pre-CiVil War house~ Q

two story Greek Revival dwelling has mana9~d to survive, though
wit~ substantial chonge--This is the earliest structure of any
~ing to survive With any integrity in the Central BUSiness
Di~trict.

BeSide the single house described above, ther@ are only a few
isolated surVIvals of re~idential free standing hOUSing [~29 for
exampleJ, thOUgh there are several large multi story briCK
apartment buildings within the survey area [see #47, ~37,~71J.

RECCOMENDATIONS BASED ON THE SURVEY AS
ELIGIBILITY

TO NATIONAL REGISTER

T~e~e ore no der1n1t1ve COherent districts Which would qualify in
the strictist sense for the National Register of Historic
?lace~-- Th~ contributing buildings are (ar too scattered. There
~re two pos~ible approaches to appropriate recognition, however.
Th~ rirst would be a MUltiPle Resource Nomination, whiCh could be
written in suCh a way as to inclUde the upper strata of buildings
wi~h group and individual Significance. The rationale or context
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may b@ well .stQbli~h.d given the relative homogeneity of the
architectural grouPings within th9 zone Of the Central Business
District. A iecond POSSibili~Y would b~ to r~c09nize the
overarChing significance 0' the warehouse bUildings~ whiCh have
been acknowledged as being the single building category which
m~ght be incorporated within a Thematic Nomination to the
National Register.
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